Tuesday, May 23, 2023		7:00 PM                                                                

Village of Elm Grove Board of Trustee Meeting 	Minutes

	
Board of Trustee Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order at 7:09 pm.

Roll Call:
PRESIDENT KOLESKI
TRUSTEE SHEPHERD
TRUSTEE SCHINDLER
TRUSTEE STUCKERT
TRUSTEE SAYAS
TRUSTEE CASTILE
TRUSTEE HILLMANN

DAVID DE ANGELIS, VILLAGE MANAGER
HECTOR DE LA MORA, VILLAGE ATTORNEY
KATHERINE GEHL, ASST. VILLAGE MANAGER/ZONING ADMINISTRATOR
SANDEE POLICELLO, VILLAGE CLERK/DEPUTY TREASURER

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

1.) Public Hearing – Proposed intergovernmental boundary agreement providing for mutually agreed upon boundaries between the Village of Elm Grove and City of Brookfield along North Avenue, specifically three parcels of land owned by Waukesha County and located within the North Avenue right-of-way.

The public hearing was opened at 7:11 pm.  Hearing no one that wished to speak, the public hearing was closed at 7:11 pm.

2.) Public comments – please note comments read into record are included in the minutes. Comments emailed to Village Board members, but not read aloud, are not included.

There were no public comments.

3.) Approval of Agenda
MOTION BY TRUSTEE CASTILE, SECOND BY TRUSTEE SHEPHERD, TO APPROVE THE AGENDA AS PRESENTED. 
ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED.
4.) Approval of Minutes
a. April 24, 2023 - Village Board of Trustee DRAFT Minutes.
MOTION BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, SECOND BY TRUSTEE SHEPHERD, TO APPROVE THE MINUTES AS PRESENTED.
			ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED. 
5.) Report of the Village President – Jim Koleski
a. No report 

6.) Report of Fire Chief - David Kastenholtz
a. April Fire Department Report
Chief Kastenholz introduced Interim Fire Chief Bruce Ratay, who will be filling that role effective June 1, the date of Kastenholtz’s retirement.  Chief Kastenholz thanked Mr. Ratay for accepting the interim position, he also thanked the Board and the Village for their support over the years.  He said we are a unique department and thanked the members for their support and that it has been his pleasure serving the village.  Mr. Ratay invited everyone to a reception at 6 pm on May 30th at the Fire Department.

7.) Report of Police Chief – Jason Kubiak
a. April Police Department Report

8.) Report of EMS Director - Dr. Jon Robinson
a. No report. 

9.) Report of Village Clerk – Sandee Policello
a. Denial of claim – Geoffrey D. Wilber.  A denial of the claim reduces the timeline to file a lawsuit from 3 years down to 6 months.  If they do file suit, our insurance company would provide legal representation for the matter.

MOTION BY TRUSTEE SCHINDLER, SECOND BY TRUSTEE CASTILE, TO DENY THE CLAIM FILED BY GEOFFREY D. WILBER.  
ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED. 

The Committee of the Whole meeting scheduled for June 7th will need to be rescheduled.  The Clerk will follow up with Board members to set a new date.
     
10.)  Report of Village Manager - David DeAngelis
a. Review and possible action regarding termination of 911 equipment sharing agreement with the City of Muskego and the Village of Mukwonago.  
Mr. De Angelis said Muskego is migrating to the new cloud based hosting system offered by AT&T at the end of this year – the current option is less expensive.  Elm Grove and Mukwonago are in the process of evaluation and costing for moving to this solution as well.  Muskego will continue to honor our original agreement and keep our equipment operational until the end of the term.  Upon our initial review of the migration, it does appear to be the most cost effective model for us moving forward if we wish to maintain our own dispatch center.  Mr. De Angelis is recommending approval of this agreement.  He said our timeline for the AT&T transition would be the first quarter of 2024.  We will no longer have to buy and maintain the equipment.  

MOTION BY TRUSTEE CASTILE, SECOND BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, TO AUTHORIZE THE VILLAGE MANAGER TO TERMINATE THE 911 EQUIPMENT SHARING AGREEMENT WITH CITY OF MUSKEGO AND VILLAGE OF MUKWONAGO.   
ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED. 


b. Review and possible approval of intergovernmental cooperative agreement for the purpose of detaching lands to the City of Brookfield.
Mr. De Angelis said the City of Brookfield passed this unanimously the beginning of this month.  The affected land was purchased from the County for reconstruction of North Avenue.  It is not taxable.  This cleans up our borders so the right-of-way is all in the City of Brookfield, just as the right-of-way on Bluemound is entirely in Elm Grove. 

MOTION BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, SECOND BY TRUSTEE SCHINDLER, TO APPROVE THE INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT.
ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED. 

Trustee Sayas arrived at the meeting.

		       c.	Review and possible action regarding recruitment proposals for replacement of the Village Manager.  
			Mr. De Angelis asked the Board to table this item to be taken up at the conclusion of this meeting or at a subsequent meeting.  
MOTION BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, SECOND BY TRUSTEE SHEPHERD, TO TABLE THIS ITEM TO THE CONCLUSION OF THIS MEETING OR TO A SUBSEQUENT MEETING.  
ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED. 

Mr. De Angelis said Monday is Memorial Day and encouraged residents to participate in the parade.  De Angelis also gave the following updates:  
The splash pad was lined today and was successful and is 100% functional for the opening of the pool.  He said the summer recreation program is fully staffed with 15, potentially 16 lifeguards.  The recreation assistant started Monday and she will do a great job.  He thanked Katherine Gehl for her tireless work keeping the recreation program afloat, she kept us on track and ready to open.  We will have a full schedule of pool hours.
The beer garden opens this Friday.  
President Koleski asked the status of the information systems and recreation manager positions.  De Angelis said we are looking for good candidates to interview for both positions and we are in the process of reviewing applications for the information systems position now.  
Trustee Stuckert asked where we are at with collecting emails.  Gehl said the addition of new emails addresses has slowed down after the recreation guide has been in circulation for a while.  She said we have approximately 100 names – if we use emails that we already have in the system it would take us to about 1000.
Koleski announced that during this meeting Trustee Schindler is examining the meeting materials electronically in an effort to test this method of packet distribution.
Koleski inquired regarding the timing of demolition for Caroline Heights.  De Angelis said the Village met with Catalyst and New Berlin Grading. The asbestos removal is underway and almost completed.  The water plans are in final engineer review now and the project is progressing as predicted.  He doesn’t believe the sale has occurred at this time, Mandel is finalizing their financing.
Trustee Sayas asked if a property is no longer used for non-profit, is it taxable?  Attorney de la Mora said control over the premise determines their abandonment.  His understanding is that the Sisters are maintaining the property, i.e. payment of utilities; the building is visited regularly by maintenance and the complex has been secured and overall maintained in an acceptable fashion.  He does not know of any evidence that they have abandon the property and they still hold title.  De Angelis said the Village has retained an appraiser to value the property, which is the primary reason we have reschedule Board of Review to July.  Sayas said the sign for the property is cemented in, but the sand bags are still there – could they be removed? 
De Angelis’ understanding is that Mandel has an agreement with the School Sisters to remove the asbestos.  Koleski asked who is going to maintain the grounds in the near future.  De Angelis said someone has been doing that now and once demo starts the grass mowing will diminish.  A full perimeter fence and surveillance will be installed.
Trustee Hillmann asked about long term care of cemetery.  De Angelis said SSND will continue ownership of the cemetery and maintain it.  Attorney de la Mora said the other portion of the cemetery is owned by St. Mary’s and maintained by them.

11.) Report of Village Attorney – Hector De La Mora
a.	Attorney De La Mora had no report at this time and will comment on items as they come up on the agenda.

12.) Report of Standing Committees - Please review the minutes on our website for more details. 
a.   Plan Commission – President Koleski
President Koleski said the Plan Commission met on May 1st.  Regarding the CUP for Za, they recommended the owners come back with answers regarding specific questions as outlined in the minutes regarding parking and outdoor seating.  He said The Good Feet store operation was approved unanimously.

1.  Consideration and possible action on a “Resolution Approving an Amendment to the Project Plan of Tax Incremental District No. 2”.

Koleski informed the Board that this was before the Joint Review Board and will go back to them again for final approval.  He said this will amend the total project costs in the overall plan and extend the plan by three years to take advantage of the changes in state tax law.  Koleski gave an update of the Finance Committee’s discussion this evening regarding the scope and the funding.  The Daylighting project is required by the DNR and was a project removed by the project plan years ago.  The DNR will not allow us to repair or patch the covered creek.  Trustee Shepherd said the other taxing jurisdictions are in agreement and it will go before the School District for final vote in a few weeks.  


MOTION BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, SECOND BY TRUSTEE SAYAS, TO APPROVE THE RESOLUTION APPROVING AN AMENDMENT TO THE PROJECT PLAN OF TAX INCREMENTAL DISTRICT NO. 2.  
ALL IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED.

b.	Library Board - Trustee Castile
The Library Board met May 22nd.  See minutes for details.  Trustee Castile said Kim Irwin was elected president and that the financials were well run.  He is looking forward to working with them.  Cookie Bookie is back for the Memorial Day Parade.  

c.	Public Works - Trustee Schindler
For information, please see the minutes on the website.
1.  Review and possible action on Gebhardt Rd reconstruction, realignment and pathway bids from 5/11/23.

Trustee Schindler said two bids were received for the Gebhardt Road reconstruction.  The referendum for the project was approved last fall.
The Board of Public Works voted unanimously to recommend approval of the bid by Purpero.
 
MOTION BY TRUSTEE SCHINDLER, SECOND BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, TO ACCEPT THE BID BY PURPERO IN THE AMOUNT OF $1,032.782.  SCHINDLER AMENDED THE MOTION TO INCLUDE THE REJECTION OF ALTERNATIVE A AND ACCEPT ALTERANTIVE B.  STUCKERT AGREED TO THE AMENDMENT.
ALL IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED.

Trustee Schindler said the Sustainability Committee met on May 9th.  He thanked everyone for their hard work in making the Committee a reality.

d.  Public Safety - Trustee Sayas
No meeting, no report

e.  Legislative - Trustee Stuckert
No meeting, no report.
        f.   Park and Recreation – Trustee Shepherd
	For information, please see the minutes on the website.
	Trustee Shepherd gave a report from the May 18, 2023 meeting.


g.   Administrative and Personnel - Trustee Stuckert
No meeting, no report.
h.   Finance and Licensing – President Koleski
1.  Review and act on license renewals – Alcohol, Cigarette and Dance
The committee recommended approving the licenses as submitted.  

MOTION BY TRUSTEE SHEPHERD, SECOND BY TRUSTEE SAYAS, TO APPROVE THE ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND DANCE APPLICATIONS.  
ALL IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED.

2.  Review and act on financing of Gebhardt Road and Daylighting
[bookmark: _GoBack]President Koleski said a significant discussion was had regarding proposals to finance the projects. Reserving funds in the transportation fund for other road projects was discussed.  It is recommended to borrow $1 million under the State Trust Fund Loan Program and an additional $178,150 from the same program to fund the mediation settlement for the One Hour Martinizing acquisition.
MOTION BY TRUSTEE SHEPHERD, SECOND BY TRUSTEE CASTILE, TO DIRECT STAFF TO FOLLOW THE RECOMMENDATION TO BORROW $1 MILLION TO FINANCE THE GEHBARDT RD AND DAYLIGHTING PROJECTS FROM THE STATE TRUST FUND LOAN PROGRAM, PLUS THE $178,150 FROM THE SAME PROGRAM TO FUND THE MEDIATION SETTLEMENT FOR THE ONE HOUR MARTINIZING ACQUISITION AT A FIXED INTEREST RATE OF 5% OVER 20 YEARS.  MOTION SECONDED BY TRUSTEE CASTILE.
ALL IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED.

3.  Project Updates and Financial Review.  Koleski said the committee reviewed the finances.  All expenditures appear at or below budget and revenues are tracking favorably.
4.  Review and act on vouchers.  Koleski said the committee recommended approval of vouchers as submitted.  
MOTION BY TRUSTEE SAYAS, SECOND BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, TO APPROVE THE VOUCHERS AS SUBMITTED.   
ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MOTION CARRIED.

13.) Closed Session - May convene into closed session pursuant to Wis. Stat. ss.19.85(1) (c) to consider employment, promotion, compensation or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the governmental body has jurisdiction or exercises responsibility.; more specifically interview candidate(s) for Village Manager.  

ROLL CALL VOTE: YAY – SHEPHERD, SCHINDLER, STUCKERT, KOLESKI, SAYAS, CASTILE, HILLMANN.   
MOTION CARRIED. CLOSED SESSION BEGAN AT 8:11 PM.

All staff left the room.  Attorney de la Mora remained with the Board.

14.) May convene into open session to take action on any closed session items.
	
	The Clerk and staff returned to the room at 10:01 pm.

15.) Other Business – none.

16.) Adjournment
MOTION BY TRUSTEE STUCKERT, SECOND BY TRUSTEE SHEPHERD, TO ADJOURN THE MEETING. 
ALL WERE IN FAVOR. MEETING ADJOURNED AT 10:01 PM.

Minutes transcribed by: Sandee Policello
Minutes Approved on:  June 27, 2023
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